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Business Item No. 2017-87 

Community Development Committee 
Meeting date: April 17, 2017 

Subject: City of Minneapolis request for a Project Change to the TBRA Grant, Leef Park, Grant No. 
SG-01957 

District(s), Member(s): 7 – Gary Cunningham 

Policy/Legal Reference: 473.252 

Staff Prepared/Presented: Paul Burns, Manager, Livable Communities (651-602-1106) 

Division/Department: Community Development/Livable Communities 

Proposed Action 
That the Metropolitan Council (1) approve a project change and term extension for the Tax Base 
Revitalization Account grant for the Leef Park project in the City of Minneapolis; and (2) authorize the 
Community Development Director to execute an amendment to Grant No. SG-01957 reflecting the 
change.  

Background 
Because Livable Communities grants are awarded competitively, guidelines established by the 
Community Development Committee (CDC) require that projects undergoing significant changes obtain 
CDC approval to retain their grants. For TBRA grants, a project change is considered significant if the 
original project is replaced with a completely different project. The original project proposed for Leef 
Park was replaced with a completely new project and therefore needs approval by the CDC. 

The City was awarded a $641,000 Tax Base Revitalization Account (TBRA) grant in 2014 for 
environmental investigation, asbestos abatement, lead-based paint abatement, soil remediation, and 
soil vapor mitigation. The project as originally proposed included 60 condominiums of which 13 would 
be affordable at 60% AMI (22% of the units). The original developer was unable to deliver the proposed 
project, and a new developer has now purchased the property. The City submitted a request for a 
change of project to the Metropolitan Council on March 29th (see attached request letter). 

The new developer’s proposal includes 105 apartments, 82 of which will be affordable at 60% AMI 
(78% of the units). Over 50,000 feet of “creative” office space will also be included which will bring an 
estimated 200 FTEs to the site (though it is currently unclear how many of the jobs will be new or 
relocated from elsewhere in the region.) Abatement is planned to begin in June of 2017 with 
construction to begin in September. Although an extension was not requested, staff recommends a 
one-year extension to better ensure construction will commence during the grant term. 

Rationale 
Livable Communities staff analyzed the impact of project changes in part by estimating how the 2014 
application would have scored using the new project scope. Rescoring the project using the approved 
2014 evaluation criteria for TBRA grant applications with the current proposed number of housing units, 
number of jobs and estimated net tax capacity increase shows the new proposed project would have 
scored better than the original project and therefore would have been recommended for funding in the 
2014 grant round.  

Thrive Lens Analysis 
This project is located in an area of concentrated poverty. By redeveloping a 
contaminated site and buildings with a project that will bring additional mixed-
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income housing units, and commercial space that will bring jobs to the area, the new project will help 
achieve a better mix of jobs and housing opportunities to the area.  

Funding 
There is no impact to funding.  

Known Support / Opposition 
The City is supportive of the project, and there is no known opposition.  
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